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Development Services Public Meeting Minutes 

 

Meeting Number: 19 

December 5, 2023, 7:00 PM - 9:00 PM 

Live streamed 

 

Roll Call Mayor Frank Scarpitti 

Deputy Mayor Michael Chan 

Regional Councillor Jim Jones 

Regional Councillor Joe Li 

Councillor Alan Ho 

Councillor Keith Irish 

Councillor Ritch Lau 

Councillor Reid McAlpine 

Councillor Karen Rea 

Councillor Andrew Keyes 

Councillor Amanda Collucci 

Councillor Juanita Nathan 

Councillor Isa Lee 

   

Staff Andy Taylor, Chief Administrative 

Officer 

Arvin Prasad, Commissioner 

Development Services 

Claudia Storto, City Solicitor and 

Director of Human Resources 

Giulio Cescato, Director of Panning & 

Urban Design 

Frank Clarizio, Director, Engineering 

Stephanie DiPerna, Director, Building 

Standards 

Darryl Lyons, Deputy Director, 

Planning & Urban Design 

John Yeh, Manager, Strategy & 

Innovation 

Mark Visser, Senior Manager Financial 

Strategy & Investement 

Laura Gold, Council/Committee 

Coordinator 

Stephen Lue,  Senior Manager, 

Development Manager 

Elizabeth Martelluzzi, Senior Planner 

Duran Wedderburn, Manager, Policy 

Samson Wat, Transportation  & Strategy 

Jamie La, Senior Financial Analyst 

 

Alternate formats for this document are available upon request 

_____________________________________________________________________ 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

The Development Services Public meeting convened at 7:05 p.m. with Regional 

Councillor Joe Li in the Chair. 
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2. DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST 

There was no disclosure of pecuniary interest. 

3. DEPUTATIONS 

Deputations were heard with the respective item. 

4. REPORTS 

4.1 2024 BUILDING BY-LAW (10.13) 

The Public Meeting this date was to consider an application submitted by The 

City of Markham 

The Committee Clerk advised that 25 notices were mailed on November 15, 2023 

to all the standard agencies, school board, utilities and transit bodies. 155 email 

contacts were provided by the staff for the circulation of the notice and one 

individual on our notification list was also notified. The Public Meeting notice 

was posted to the City’s website under the Building Standards section on 

November 10, 2023. There were no written submissions received regarding this 

proposal. 

Stephen Lue, Senior Manager of Development, introduced the item. 

Stephanie DiPerna, Director of Building Standards, provided a presentation on the 

Building Code. 

There were no comments from the audience with respect to this application 

Moved by Regional Councillor Jim Jones 

Seconded by Mayor Frank Scarpitti 

1. That the Record of the Public Meeting held on December 5, 2023, with 

respect to the proposed amendment to the Building By-law be received; 

and, 

2. That By-law 2023-18 as amended be repealed and the attached “By-law 

respecting Construction, Demolition, Change of Use Permits and 

Inspections,” attached as Appendix ‘A’, be enacted; and, 

3. That the By-law come into force and take effect on January 1, 2024; and 

further, 

4. That Staff be authorized and directed to do all thing necessary to give 

effect to this resolution. 
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Carried 

 

4.2 PUBLIC MEETING INFORMATION REPORT, CF MARKVILLE 

NOMINEE INC., APPLICATION FOR OFFICIAL PLAN AMENDMENT 

TO PERMIT A FOUR-PHASE MIXED-USE DEVELOPMENT, 

INCLUDING RETENTION OF THE EXISTING SHOPPING MALL, 

CONSISTING OF  

APPROXIMATELY 4,340 RESIDENTIAL UNITS, 11,200 M2 GROSS 

FLOOR AREA (“GFA”) OF NON-RESIDENTIAL AND COMMUNITY 

AMENITY SPACE, THREE NEW PUBLIC PARKS, VARIOUS 

PRIVATELY-OWNED PUBLIC SPACES, AND ABOVE-GRADE AND 

UNDERGROUND PARKING STRUCTURES AT 5000 HIGHWAY 7 EAST 

(WARD 3), FILE NO. PLAN 23 126054 (10.3) 

  

The Public Meeting this date was to consider an application submitted by CF 

Markville Nominee Inc. 

The Committee Clerk advised that 869 notices were mailed on November 15, 

2023 and a Public Meeting sign was posted on November 14, 2023. There were 

23 written submissions received regarding this proposal. 

Steven Lue, Senior Manager, Development, introduced the item. 

Elizabeth Martelluzzi, Senior Planner, gave a presentation regarding the proposal, 

the location, surrounding uses and outstanding issues. 

Lincoln Lo, Malone Given Parsons LTD., provided a presentation on the 

proposed development. 

The following deputations were made on the proposed development: 

Daniel Li expressed concern regarding the number of units being proposed, and 

the impact it will have on the existing community. 

Quiang Fa Liang registered to speak, but did not make a deputation. 

Sheng Huang expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed 

development: that it will cause overcrowding at local schools that are already 

operating at full capacity; the buildings should have a greater set-back from the 

street; and the high density of the proposal, given there is no subway to support it. 

Pel Yang expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed development: 

the proposal will decrease the size of the mall, and it will hide it from the public’s 
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view; there will not be enough schools to support the additional population; the 

proposal does not provide any benefits for the existing community; the proposal 

should include improvements to the existing mall; and that the proposal includes 

too many units. 

Lucian Geleriu expressed concern that the proposed development will have a 

negative impact on traffic, and parking in the surrounding community. He also 

expressed concern regarding the impact the proposal will have on existing 

infrastructure, and on emergency services ability to access the site. 

Steven Zhou, Markville Community Association, expressed the following 

concerns regarding the proposed development: the impact it will have on traffic; 

the impact it will have on existing infrastructure; that no new library or 

community centre is being proposed as part of the proposal; that transit and 

schools will become overcrowded; that a shadow will cast over the existing low-

rise community; and the impact it will have on the Rouge River and the 

environment. 

Stella Yu expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed development: 

that the proposal is depending on residents using the GO trains, but increasing the 

frequency of the trains is limited due to there only being one track in Unionville; 

that the proposal is an overdevelopment of the subject lands; that the proposal will 

create chaos if traffic and school problems are not addressed prior to building of 

the development; and that the proposal is being considered prior to the completion 

of the Markville Secondary Plan. Ms. Yu noted that 2,000 residents have signed a 

petition opposing the overdevelopment of the subject lands. Ms. Yu spoke of the 

importance building a healthy and sustainable Markham. 

Guangsi Zhang spoke in opposition of the proposed development for the 

following reasons: that it will cause overcrowding of existing infrastructure if no 

new libraries or community centres are built; emergency services may have 

difficulty reaching residents in the high-rise buildings; and the overdevelopment 

of the site. Mr. Zhang suggested that the proposed development should not be 

approved. 

Wayne Chen expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed 

development: that the proposal will be an overdeveloping of the site, the affect it 

will have on the mall, as it is the only shopping mall in Markham; the strain it will 

have on exiting infrastructure, including the overcrowding of schools; that there 

will not be enough parking, as the existing parking at the mall is already full; and 

the survival of the mall’s retail establishments when the condominiums are being 

constructed. Mr. Chen suggested that that the Applicant focus on improving the 
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asthetics of the mall rather than redeveloping the site. Mr. Chen encouraged 

Council to oppose the proposed application. 

Rodica Radu supported the comments the other deputants made regarding the 

proposed development. Ms. Radu questioned what the plans for transit are to 

support the proposed development, explaining some of the limitations of the 

existing transit, such as the length of time it takes to reach your destination. Ms. 

Radu also noted her concern regarding the impact the proposed development will 

have on crime due to the increase in the number of people in the area. Ms. Radu 

asked the Applicant to consider lowering the height and density of the proposed 

development. 

Mike Charbonnesu expressed concern that Markham is loosing its small town 

charm due to overdevelop, while questioning how building higher and denser 

communities benefits existing and future residents. Mr. Charbonnesu noted that 

Markham needs more affordable housing options for young people wanting to 

live in Markham. Mr. Charbonnesu was also concerned how the proposed 

development will impact existing infrastructure that is already operating at or 

above capacity. 

Elisabeth Tan advised that she originally supported the proposal, as it was 

proposing low and mid-rise buildings. However, she no longer supports it due to 

the height and density of the proposal, noting that high rises isolate people and 

cause vertical sprawl. Ms. Tan spoke of the importance of building walkable, 

affordable and livable communities. Ms. Tan also expressed concern regarding 

the traffic congestion the added density will create, and that it will make 

intersections more dangerous. 

Kari Li expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed development: 

that schools will become more overcrowded and that outdated school data is used 

to access the need for a school; that the proposal is missing components of a 

complete community, such as transit and having a balance of residential and 

commercial units; that the population of future residents of the proposed 

development is being underestimated. Suggested there should be a plan in regards 

to how the Development Charges should be used. 

Adrian Lung, representing the students of Markville Secondary School, provided 

a deputation expressing concern that the schools will become increasingly 

overcrowded and more students will need to attend class in portables. Mr. Lung 

was also concerned that it will be hard for students to get picked up by their 

parents due to traffic congestion. 
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Tristen Poon provided the following feedback on the proposed development: the 

density of the proposal is too low given the location of the subject lands; that the 

proposed park would be more suitable in a different location where it is not 

fronting a major road; that the Purple York Region Transit Bus operates more 

frequently than suggested by the Applicant; and that the Applicant consider 

reserving space for the possible future subway extension of line 2. 

Mike McIntyre expressed concern regarding the impact the proposed 

development will have on traffic, suggesting that bridges be built over the tracks 

on both McCowan Road and Kennedy Road to help alleviate the congestion 

caused by the railway crossings. Mr. McIntyre suggested that the proposed 

development should have mid-rise and low-rise buildings rather than high-rise 

buildings. 

Jing Li expressed the following concerns regarding the impact the proposed 

development will have on traffic, as it is already difficult to get around in timely 

manner at various times of the day and week. 

Grace Wu registered to speak, but did not make a deputation. 

Xun (Sean) Cao expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed 

development: that it will increase crime in the community; the height of the 

buildings being proposed; that there are not enough jobs located nearby for the 

thousands of residents proposed to live in the development proposal; suggested 

the proposal should include more commercial units; questioned how the 

development would work in a disaster, mentioning the struggles of people that 

lived in similar types of developments during the pandemic; questioned how 

emergency services will access the proposed development. 

Elizabeth Brown provided the following feedback on the proposed development: 

need to ensure there is reliable and frequent rapid transit serving the development; 

need to ensure that the community is walkable and bicycle friendly; suggested the 

main floor of the condominiums should be for services or retail that support daily 

living, such as a daycare; suggested that the park should not border a busy road; 

suggested that the proposal should include more family units; noted that students 

from the Markham York University campus may choose to live in this 

development; noted the development will need a ring road; noted that school 

locations need to be known prior to development being built; and suggested that 

the residential units be built on top of the mall to allow for more open space even 

if this requires breaking retail leases. 

Gavin Turner expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed 

development: the density of the proposal; that it will make it more difficult to 
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drive to the mall; questioned where the children will play; noted that the 

development needs a ring road; the impact it will have on traffic congestion; 

suggested that people connect better when development proposals are comprised 

of low and mid-rise buildings; and emphasized the need for the units to be 

affordable. 

Frank Liu expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed development: 

the social cost of the development, such as the impact on schools, hospitals, traffic 

and on the power grid; that profit is being earned at the expense of the 

community; the shadow the development will cast over the existing low-rise 

community, especially in the winter months; that it will clog major roads; and that 

more jobs are need in Markham to support its growing population. Mr. Liu 

questioned if the voice of residents will have an influence on the project. 

Carol Wilson expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed 

development: the impact the proposal will have on traffic, especially the 

intersection of Highway 7 and McCowan Road, as there are frequent accidents in 

this location; how existing residents will get around, as traffic is already an 

obstacle; that emergency vehicles will be unable to access the proposed 

development due to traffic. Ms. Wilson suggested that traffic issues in the area 

need to be addressed prior to the development proceeding. 

James Lin expressed the following concerns regarding the proposed development: 

questioned where people will park and if there will be enough parking, as there 

will be a need for mall parking and condominium parking; the impact the 

proposal will have on the natural features located nearby, such as the Rouge 

River; that there will not enough grocery stores to serve the population. 

Rajesh Kheni provided the following feedback on the proposed development: that 

it lacks greenspace; that the future number of residents that will reside in the 

community is being underestimated and needs to be verified; that traffic signals 

and intersections need to be improved to improve traffic flow; transit 

improvement need to be made prior to the development; that it needs to be 

designed to be a walkable community. Ms. Kheni advised that the human impact 

needs to be considered when approving this application 

Agatha McPhee registered to speak, but did not speak. 

Linda Parsons registered to speak, but did not speak. 

The Committee provided the following feedback on the proposed development: 

 Thanked the residents for attending the Statutory Development Services 

Public Meeting; 
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 Discussed the long term leases at Markville Mall and the complications 

associated with breaking them; 

 Noted that the Cadillac Fairview lands is the largest site in the Markville 

Secondary Plan area, which makes it a candidate for density; 

 Spoke about Council’s role in approving proposed developments, and how 

it has changed as a result of recent changes to provincial legislation; 

 Noted how recent changes to provincial legislation have reduced the 

amount of parkland required in high density developments; 

 Explained the growth targets that the City of Markham is required to 

achieve, and the need for housing for the younger generation; 

 Noted that feedback from many different stakeholders is considered when 

making decisions regarding development applications; 

 Noted that the City has and continues to work hard to bring high tech jobs 

to Markham; 

 Expressed concern regarding the impact the proposed development will 

have on the school system, recognizing that School Board determine the 

need for new schools; 

 Clarified that York Region has Plans to extend the rapid transit system on 

Highway 7 to the Markville area; 

 Noted that there are different ways to increase the GO train frequency, 

advising that not all of these ways require having double tracks; 

 Advised that the proposed development would be phased in over many 

years if approved, and that the phases would be tied with infrastructure 

improvements; 

 Applauded the Applicant for making 50% of the units purpose built 

rentals; 

 Noted that it is the role of government rather than the role of the developer 

to build social housing; 

 Noted that Development Charges are collected for specific purposes, and 

that the funds can only be used for these purposes; 

 Encouraged the residents to stay informed of developments happening 

across Markham, and to get involved. 
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Staff responded and provided clarification to questions from the Committee and 

the deputants. 

Moved by Councillor Reid McAlpine 

Seconded by Councillor Karen Rea 

1. That the deputations by Daniel Li, Sheng Hang, Paul Yang, Lucian 

Geleriu, Steven Zhuo, Stella Yu, Guangsi Zhang, Wayne Chen, 

Rodica Radu, Mike Charbonnesu, Elisabeth Tan, Kari Li, Adian 

Lung, Tristen Poon, Mike McIntyre, Jing Li, Sean Cao, Elizabeth 

Brown, Gavin turner, Frank Liu, Carol Wilson, James Lin, and 

Rajesh Kheni, regarding the Markville Nominee Inc., Application for 

Official Plan Amendment, be received; and, 

 

 

2. That the written submission by Mike McIntyre, Tina Skargos, 

Kenneth Ting, Tony Sun, Quiang Fa Liang, Nina Cacciatore, 

Alexander Li, Connie Kam, Ron Hurburt, May Tang, Wei Wei, 

Cindy Lee, Ben Li, Dr. Daniel Li, Marville Community Association, 

Jack Newhouse, Desmond Lun, Mike Charbonnesu, Pawel 

Stefanczyk, Da Wei Jing, Oleg Seleznev, Peter & Sylvia Sajgalik, and 

Elisabeth Tan; and,  

 

 

3. That the report entitled “PUBLIC MEETING INFORMATION REPORT, 

CF Markville Nominee Inc., Application for Official Plan Amendment to 

permit a four-phase mixed-use development, including retention of the 

existing shopping mall, consisting of approximately 4, 340 residential 

units, 11, 220 m2Gross Floor Area of non-residential and community 

amenity space, three new public parks, various privately-owned public 

spaces, and above-grade and underground parking structures at 5000 

Highway 7 East (Ward 3), File No. PLAN 23 126054”, be received; and, 

4. That the Record of the Public Meeting held on December 5, 2023 with 

respect to the proposed Official Plan Amendment application, be ; and, 

5. That the application by CF Markville Nominee Inc., for a proposed 

Official Plan Amendment (PLAN 23 126054), be referred back to staff for 

a report and a recommendation; and further, 

6. That staff be authorized and directed to do all things necessary to give 

effect to this resolution. 
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Carried 

 

5. ADJOURNMENT 

Moved by Councillor Amanda Collucci 

Seconded by Councillor Karen Rea 

That the Development Services Public Meeting adjourned at 11:42 PM. 

Carried 


